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Public Services Alliance
The PSA Coalitions have been gearing up for Fair Pay Fortnight with an impressive array of activity taking place as can be seen below.  Local campaigning is continuing in many areas:
South Tyneside – lobbying Councillors on the Quality Contract Scheme; attended meeting on the implications for jobs and services around the integrated care plan.

Newcastle – launched campaign to save Sure Start centres at risk due to budget cuts.
Sunderland – supporting FBU over proposed cuts to services; privatisation of leisure services.

North Tyneside – focussing on Fair Pay Fortnight.

Tees Valley – the anti-cuts demo outside Middlesbrough Town Hall well attended and received good media coverage; supported grim reaper demo in Redcar.

Gateshead – lobbied Council on cuts to youth services.

Northumberland – ongoing academy issue; Northumbria Police station closures; leisure centre review ongoing.

Durham – consultation on potential privatisation of the Land Registry.

The last Steering Group agreed to organisation a regional NHS event. Further information to follow.

Fair Pay Fortnight
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Working people in the UK are seeing their living standards squeezed harder and harder. The cost of energy, transport and housing is soaring but wages aren’t keeping up. Real wages (adjusted for changing prices) are £1321 lower in the North East than in 2010. Top pay keeps on rising, yet those on middle or low incomes see their pay packets continually eroded. 
Through Fair Pay Fortnight, part of the Britain Needs a Pay Rise campaign, the TUC wants to raise living standards and is campaigning for:

· A higher minimum wage, properly enforced

· More employers paying the Living Wage

· An end to the pay freeze for public servants

· Action on excessive top pay, such as putting worker reps on remuneration boards

To raise awareness and highlight Fair Pay Fortnight, a number of events and activities are taking place in workplaces and high streets across the North East and Cumbria – see below.  Organised through the Public Services Alliance Coalitions, volunteers from unions and trades councils will be raising public and worker awareness, handing out leaflets and asking people to share their own experiences of the real wage squeeze and how it affects them.  There will also be petitions to sign and send on to the three main political party leaders asking that fair pay be a top priority on everyone’s agenda.
All MPs have been advised of activity taking place in their constituencies and encouraged to attend. During the two weeks the TUC will release new analysis of regional pay inequality, reveal new figures on how many people around the UK are paid below the living wage, and mark the 15th anniversary of the national minimum wage (Tuesday 1 April). A parliamentary briefing will be sent to regional MPs soon detailing pay figures by constituency.

Campaign activity

21st March, 9am – 1pm, Leafleting, Berwick Hospital 

22nd March, 7am – 11am, Leafleting, North Tyneside General Hospital 

24th March, 11am – 1pm, Street stall, King Street, South Shields

25th March, Leafleting, Freeman Hospital and Newcastle Uni

25th March, 9am – 3pm, Street stall, Durham Market Place
26th March, 5pm – 6.30pm, Street stall, Sunderland, Park Lane Bus Station

26th March, 11am – 3pm, Market stall, Workington Town Centre

27th March, 11am-1pm, Workplace stall, Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Gateshead

28th March, 9.30am - 11am, Living Wage Conference, KPMG Offices, Newcastle 

28th March, 3pm – 5pm, Street stall, Grey’s Monument, Newcastle 

Campaign activity cont…
29th March, 12am – 2pm, Street stall, Shadygrove Road, Carlisle

29th March, 12am – 2pm, Street stall, High Street, Yarm
29th March, 12am – 2pm, BFAWU Fast Food Workers Rights Campaign, Outside Burger King, Northumberland Street, Newcastle

31st March, 2.30pm – 4pm, Street stall, Metro Station, North Shields
31st March, 11am – 2pm, Street stall, Trinity Square, Gateshead

1st April, 9am – 3pm, Street stall , Market Place, Chester le Street 

1st April, 4pm – 5.30pm, Street stall, Metro Station, Wallsend

2nd April, 2.30pm – 4pm, Street stall, Opposite Old Town Hall, Morpeth 

2nd April, 10am – 2pm, Leafleting, Health sites in Morpeth

2nd April, 11am – 2pm, Street stall, Blaydon Shopping Centre 

3rd April, 3.30pm-5.30pm, Financial Inclusion & in work poverty conference with Newcastle City Council, Civic Centre, Newcastle

5th April, 12am – 2pm, Street stall, High Street, Redcar

5th April, 10.30am-1pm, Street stall, High Row, Darlington

5th April, 1.30pm-2.30pm, Street stall, Market Place, Hexham 

Demonstrating for a Better Way
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Almost 3000 people marched in York on 8th March to coincide with the Liberal Democrat Spring Conference held in the city. The march for ‘a better way’ than austerity policies united a wide range of unions, campaigners, students and protest groups across Yorkshire and the North East. The event took place on International Women’s Day and an all female speaker panel addressed the crowds on the impact of current government policies and the alternatives they sought. 

Speakers included TUC Assistant General Secretary Kay Carberry, disability campaigner and blogger Sue Marsh, bedroom tax campaigner Liz Kitching, University of York student campaigner Megan Ollerhead, environmental journalist and author Kate Lock, poet and comedian Kate Fox, Deputy Leader of York City Council Tracy Simpson-Laing, NHS worker Liz Mawson, Sheffield solicitor Nikki Sharpe, PCS DWP Group President and Fran Heathcote. The rally was chaired by Pam Johnston, Vice Chair of the Yorkshire and the Humber TUC. 
The demonstration received good public response and decent regional media coverage. Photographs of speakers from the day can be found at www.abetterwaydemo.org Thank you to all unions that supported the event and provided stewards and transport. Particular thanks to the North East CWU who sponsored the stage and equipment for the rally
Education Question Time 
Ahead of the NUT day of action on the 26th March, an Education Question Time took place at the Centre for Life in Newcastle on Monday 24th March. Over 70 people attended and discussed their concerns over the state of Education and the impact Gove’s policies are having on teachers and children.

The panel was chaired by Clare Williams, Chair of the Public Services Alliance and speakers included:
· Christine Blower, National Union of Teachers (NUT) General Secretary

· Beth Farhat, Regional Secretary, Northern TUC

· Robert Waugh, Gateshead Youth Assembly
· Martin Levy, University and College Union (UCU) Northern Regional chair

· Two Classroom teachers 

Living Wage Update
· Beth Farhat is participating in the Living Wage Conference alongside Conservative MP Guy Opperman at KPMG on the 28th March. She will be pressing the case for businesses to pay a living wage.

· Cumbria County Council will be introducing a living wage from April 2014. 

· South Tyneside Council will be meeting their full cabinet to discuss implementation of the living wage

· Northumberland Council – continues to meet and receive submissions – next meeting on the 7th April. Talking with the FSB, Unions, about the economic impact and listening to workers.

· Newcastle Council does not currently pay the living wage rate but have identified a pathway to get to the living wage. 

Hungry for Justice
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On the 29th of March, the Bakers, Food and Allied Workers Union have instigated a day of action to coincide with Fair Pay Fortnight to raise the issue of justice for those working in the fast food industry. The aim is to end the exploitation of workers and the use of Zero Hour contracts, and to improve the pay of those working in this hugely profitable industry. We would encourage as many as possible to participate, 12am-2pm outside Burger King, Northumberland Street, Newcastle upon Tyne. More information on the website http://fastfoodrights.wordpress.com/
Farewell to two giants of the trade union and labour movement

It is with great sadness that we mourn the loss of Bob Crow, a member of the TUC Executive and General Council. Remembering Bob, Frances O’Grady, TUC General Secretary said: “Bob was a great union leader and strong socialist, who always put his members first. I have many fond memories of working with Bob, as I know many of you do too. As he once said to me, we wouldn’t always agree on the route but we wanted to reach the same destination – a fair deal for working people and a more equal world. From fighting for health and safety to fair pay, public ownership and anti-racism, Bob embodied the values we stand for.”

Sadly news followed soon after of the death of Tony Benn. Commenting on the news, Frances O’Grady said: “He believed history shows us that big progressive changes in society are driven not by political elites, but by the endeavours of ordinary working people. His commitment to our causes meant that he was a familiar face at union events from Congress to the annual Tolpuddle Martyrs festival. 

 “His unceasing willingness to march alongside us and the deep sincerity he showed to everyone he encountered in the labour movement means that he leaves many friends, and has personally inspired the activism of many people from all walks of life.”

Action for Rail
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Action for Rail activity took place on Friday 7th March to coincide with the Lib Dem Spring Conference 2014.
Rail campaigners gathered to protest against government plans to re-privatise the East Coast Main Line, at 16 stations along the line including Durham and Newcastle Central.
Campaigners called on Lib Dem MPs to raise their voices in opposition to the re-privatisation of the line, and also met passengers to inform them about the campaign and to ask them to contact their MP.
Public Sector HR Summit

The annual Public Sector HR Summit was held on Thursday 20th March, at The Baltic Centre for Contemporary Art in Gateshead. Keynote speakers were Peter Cheese, Chief Executive of CIPD and Beth Farhat, TUC.  Over 100 heads of HR were present from Local Authorities, Fire & Rescue Services, Health, Police, Ambulance Service, Probation, Colleges of FE and Universities and the Civil Service. The conference addressed the ever changing landscape of public services and the importance of working positively with unions during continuous periods of change.
Organising Migrant Workers

The Northern TUC Race Advisory Group is exploring ways of working with Northumbria University Sustainable Research Institute on a report looking at ‘Organising Migrant Workers’. Its main aim is to begin to map migrant workers in the region, providing information for unions to use for recruitment and organising campaigns. Further information will follow after the initial meeting with Northumbria University which takes place in April.  
Keep the far right out of Cumbria
Following the Cumbria Forum on the 19th February  two meetings have been organised to discuss our intervention in the May 2014 Euro elections.  These are important meetings, to plan activities and discuss materials for use in the run up to the election on 22nd May. All trade unionists are welcome to attend as well as local activists and supporters of anti fascist groups. 
Details of the meetings are as follows:

Wednesday 2 April, 5.30pm
Workington Trades Hall, 39 Brow Top, Workington, Cumbria CA14 2DP.

Contact: Mike Aistrop, westcumbriapsa@gmail.com
Tuesday 8 April, 7.00pm

Trinity Church Centre, Warwick St (off Abbey Road), Barrow in Furness, Cumbria, LA14 5HT

Contact: Mandy Penellum, juniperx@tiscali.co.uk
TUC Conference Observers

The TUC is pleased to report that it is able to support the attendance of two observers to the national Women’s Conference in March and the Black Workers’ Conference in April.  Attendees will provide a report on their conference experience which will help inform the work of the Women’s Group and Race Advisory Group moving forward.
Supporting Women in Employment: Working City, Reducing Inequality and Tackling Child Poverty
Newcastle City Council’s Cabinet has a programme of monthly Policy Cabinet meetings.  These are held in public and give Cabinet the opportunity to consider, with residents and other interested parties, some of the biggest policy challenges facing the city now and in the future.  Debates are a real chance for you and people you know to help shape the future direction for the Council.

On Wednesday 12th March the Policy Cabinet met at Newcastle University Business School. It explored the factors that continue to disadvantage women in employment at all levels of the job market and what we can do to tackle the barriers that exist for women. The Northern TUC played a central role in the development of that policy paper with unison. 
Key issues raised were:
· Cost of childcare

· Welfare changes (particularly relating to childcare support through UC) which make it harder for women to access work

· Lack of quality, well paid part-time work

· Employers reneging on flexible working agreements

· The fact that you have to have been employed for 6 months before you can ask for flexible working

· Pregnancy discrimination

· And cuts to public sector jobs which have been a good source of flexible work for women.

The meeting discussed at length how local authorities as employers can lead the way on being good employers of women – there are real concerns that female unemployment has risen by 20% last year – how do we ensure support for those women to retrain particularly those over 50.
TUC Response to BIS Zero Hours Consultations

A number of affiliates highlighted at the last Executive the importance of ensuring unions respond to the government consultation on Zero hours contracts.  The TUC is working with affiliates nationally to pull a formal response together. Regionally, unions were encouraged to participate by asking their members to complete the consultation questionnaire.
The BIS consultation document misses the point in a number of key areas.  It fails to recognise the main drivers behind the increased use of zero hours contracts.

· Zero-hours contracts are used by employers to keep wage costs down.   Employers are only required to pay zero hour contract workers for the time they actually work.  They are under no obligation to pay an individual who turns up for the start of a shift but is not offered work.  

· Employers use zero-hours contracts to evade employment law obligations, including paid family related leave and job security rights.  This enables employers to reduce costs including by laying off staff at short notice whilst avoiding redundancy payments.  

· Cuts in public spending, increased privatisation of public services and the government’s approach to commissioning public services have also fuelled the increase in zero-hours contracts.  There has been a shift away from block purchasing, for example of a set number of hours, to more flexible framework agreements under which service providers are paid for activity and outcomes.  
It also fails to recognise or address the main abuses experienced by zero hours workers:

· Low pay  

· Income insecurity  

· Under-employment 

· Impact on families

· Lack of employment rights 

· Abuse at work

· Difficulties accessing benefits 
Working Multiple Jobs

The TUC have been approached by Films of Record, a BAFTA award-winning Production Company who are looking to speak to people who work multiple jobs to make ends meet for a new TV project. 
They would like to talk to people who have been pushed into working multiple jobs due to low paid part time work or insecure zero hours contracts, or whatever the situation may be. An initial meeting has been arranged, further information to follow.
Online Survey for casual and zero hours contracts

Week commencing the 31st March the TUC is launching an online survey for casual and zero hours contracts and will be asking unions to encourage members to participate. The aim of the survey is to encourage case studies and challenge the assumption of employers that insecure work is not contributing massively to the living standards crisis. 
My Union, My Voice!
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 'My Union, My Voice' tells the inspiring stories of young workers who not only joined a union, but joined in too!
They are young workers who combine their union activity with a variety of jobs in the public and private sector: from firefighting to musical theatre, manufacturing to call centre work.

You can download a PDF version of 'My Union, My Voice' from the TUC website http://www.tuc.org.uk/node/119851
Limited copies are available from the TUC Regional Office or by contacting Carl Roper, TUC National Organiser at croper@tuc.org.uk
Budget Submission 

On 19th March, the Chancellor of the Exchequer, George Osborne, presented his 2014 Budget to the House of Commons. In advance of this, the TUC submitted its annual Budget Submission.

The TUC Budget Submission acknowledges the return of economic growth, but argues that government efforts to rebalance the economy have failed. The recovery has been driven by consumer spending, underpinned by falling savings. Youth unemployment remains a major problem and real wages continue to fall. Productivity growth remains weak. 

The TUC Budget submission calls for a suite of policies designed to achieve a stronger, better balanced recovery, together with the protection of living standards in the future. These policies include: 

· A boost to investment, including a reversal of planned corporation tax reductions with money reinvested in capital allowances; 

· A reduction in the rate of interest payable on Green Deal loans;

· The widening of the remit of the British Business Bank to focus on high-growth small businesses and infrastructure projects;

· A commitment to reach the Europe 2020 target of three per cent of GDP spent on R&D in the year 2020;

· The establishment of a training tax for adult learners; 

· Investing an additional £500m annually on flood defences; 

· Reintroducing the Jobs Guarantee programme for young people;

· A review of the pace and scope of NHS efficiency targets, in order to address funding issues across the health service. 
Full copies can be made available on request.

Political Engagement

Focus is increasingly shifting to promoting the TUC's key political asks (being completed at the moment), especially of the Labour Party in terms of seeking to inform the Party's manifesto ahead of the next General Election.  A process of mapping political engagement against the key goals of the regional campaign plan has begun.  We will be working with the TUC’s Political Officer to identify gaps and targets for political engagement and Local Government engagement. 
North East Local Enterprise Partnership

Strategic Economic Plan 

The Priorities Task Group and LEP Executive Team are working on finalising the Strategic Economic Plan which the TUC fed into.  While many of the investments in the plan focus on the capital funding in the Local Growth Fund, both the skills programme and the employability and inclusion programme set the strategic priorities for the ESF investment and opt-ins available through the ESIF.  The Skills Group will have a key role to play in managing the process for commissioning the ESF and this will be a major item for discussion at the next meeting. 

Skills Pilot 

Last week the NE LEP board agreed aims and operation of the pilot and the recommendation from the skills group that the 14/15 academic year should be a baseline year.  It also delegated to the Skills Group further responsibility to define the parameters for funding retention and communication to providers in scope. There will be a need for the Skills Group to consider the implementation detail of the pilot. 

North East combined authority plan gets go-ahead

The government has given the go-ahead for seven councils in the north east of England to set up a combined authority. All the councils involved say this would give them a stronger voice when it comes to attracting jobs and investment to the region. The Cabinet Office has confirmed that the necessary statutory process to create the new body is under way. A chairman has been appointed, and it is hoped the North East Leadership Board will be established by April.

The Combined Authority aims to support economic growth in areas such as skills, transport and investment.

In the news…

Below, some of the regional articles and interviews picked up by the press and media. 

From the Floor – TUC Regional Secretary’s column in The Journal:

· Keep East Coast Public and Bob Crow
· Pay inequality & Fair Pay Fortnight 

· Don’t ‘Con-Dem’ us to austerity - there is a Better Way

· The widening gap between rich and poor
· Parents in Britain use more than a quarter of their salaries on childcare

Newspaper coverage included:
Pre-budget statement and budget reaction in the Journal and Northern Echo; Journal comment on Apprenticeships; Sunday Post – Crisis loans; Journal - Alarm bells should sound for the region’s economy as the North East drops behind Wales for average pay; Northern Echo – Unemployment Statement; Sunday Post – low paid workers and zero hours contracts; Journal – action for rail & Lib Dem conference; Chronicle – action for rail and Lib Deb Conference; Northern – Action for rail coverage; Morning Star – lack of private sector job growth in the North East; Sunday Post special feature on the state of the North including special piece on real term wage cuts; Northern Echo special piece on wage in equality and cost of living with Frances O’Grady, regional round up of NE pay.
Radio coverage included:
Radio Tees on pre budget thoughts; Radio 4 today programme on pre budget thoughts; Radio Tees on budget reaction; Radio Tees low take up of paternity leave and affordability to do so; Real Radio launching the FPF campaign; BBC Newcastle – Action for Rail campaign coverage; BBC Newcastle, International Women’s Day – Clare Williams, Chair of the Northern TUC’s Women’s Group.
And on television, the TUC Regional Secretary took part in the BBC Politics Show, North East and Cumbria on Sunday 23rd March regarding the budget review.
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International
International Development Matters Issue 131 March 2014 (IDM) - Monthly newsletter reporting international development matters and issues affecting trade unionists around the world - including reports, statements, interviews and events. www.tuc.org.uk/international
The following and more included in this issue:

· TUC urges Cambodia Government to allow peaceful protest
· TUC urges Benetton to compensate Rana Plaza victims
· ITUC Statement on International Women’s Day 2014
· Qatar World Cup Workers’ Standards: no legal enforcement, no worker rights
· Future News (Robin Hood Tax)
Health and Safety News…

Workers Memorial Day
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The TUC website for events being held on or around Workers Memorial Day 2014 is now up and ready. If you know of any events please email through the details to healthandsafety@tuc.org.uk
Workers’ protection: lost in nano-space?

Attacks on Health and Safety Legislation – the European perspective
Over 60 health and safety reps are registered to attend the next Health & Safety Forum Training Day which takes place on Tuesday 1st April at the Civic Centre, Newcastle. 
The Forum will hear from Vicki Stone, Professor of Toxicology, Director of Nanosafety Research Group, Heriot-Watt University and Jude Kirton-Darling, European TUC Confederal Secretary, Labour candidate for 2014 Euro elections to represent North- East.  

A report on the seminar will be circulated in due course.
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New guide to Dyslexia in the Workplace
First published in 2005, this new edition has been updated and revised by Brian Hagan for the TUC. It describes a framework for negotiating and promoting workplace practices that aid dyslexic staff and in itself exemplifies British Dyslexia Association guidelines on good publishing practice.  Copies are available from TUC Publications http://tinyurl.com/dyslexia3
Benefits Advice for Cancer Sufferers and Carers

The Northern TUC in conjunction with Macmillan Cancer Support are offering this bite size briefing which will give an overview of the work being undertaken by the Northern TUC Asbestos Support and Campaign Group in supporting people suffering from asbestos related diseases. The briefing will also give an insight into the benefit entitlements for both cancer sufferers and their carers.

The briefing will cover:
· An outline of the service we provide

· Who can claim Industrial Injuries Benefit and Compensation for asbestos related diseases

· Basic guide to benefits
Date:
Tuesday 20th May

Time:
1pm-3pm

Venue:
TUC Regional Office

Register: Melanie Lowden, mlowden@tuc.org.uk
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Risks is the TUC's weekly online bulletin for safety reps and others. To receive the bulletin weekly register with the TUC at http://www.tuc.org.uk/workplace/tuc-22666-f0.cfm.  The following and more included in the March issue: 
· Tribunals fall so workers and justice pay the price
· Helicopter deaths firm still escaping justice
· Union women call for bullying action
· CWU celebrates new dangerous dogs law

· UCATT welcomes false self-employment move
Diary dates
April

1st – Health & Safety Forum conference ‘Nanotechnology’
2nd – TUC Executive, TUC Regional Office, 10am
2nd – Keep the Far Right out of Cumbria:

Workington Trades Hall, 39 Brow Top, Workington, Cumbria CA14 2DP, 5.30pm. Contact: Mike Aistrop, westcumbriapsa@gmail.com
8th April - Trinity Church Centre, Warwick St (off Abbey Road), Barrow in Furness, Cumbria, LA14 5HT, 7.00pm. Contact: Mandy Penellum, juniperx@tiscali.co.uk
7th – PSA Steering Group, Unison Regional Office, Newcastle, 5.00pm

9th – Teesside PSA, St Mary’s Centre, 5.30pm

10th – Newcastle PSA, Unison Regional Office, Newcastle, 5.30pm

14th – Gateshead PSA, Civic Centre, 5.30pm

11th-14th: TUC Black Workers’ Conference

17th-22nd: TUC Office closed for Easter break

17th – South Tyneside PSA, South Shields Town Hall, 5.30pm

22nd – Durham PSA, County Hall, Durham, 5.30pm
22nd – Challenging Racism in the Workplace event with Show Racism the Red Card, TUC and unionlearn, Stadium of Light, Sunderland. Further information contact Anne Cairns, acairns@tuc.org.uk
23rd – Race Advisory Group, PCS Regional Office, 3pm.

28th – Workers’ Memorial Day
May

3rd – Tyne and Wear May Day, contact Martin Levy.

12th – PSA Steering Group, Unison Regional Office, Newcastle, 5.00pm

12th – Gateshead PSA, Civic Centre, 5.30pm

17th – TUC Regional Council

20th – Benefits Advice for Cancer Sufferers and Carers, TUC Regional Office, 1pm-3pm

22nd – Euro and Local Elections

22nd – South Tyneside PSA, South Shields Town Hall, 5.30pm

28th & 29th – TUC Disability Conference

June

3rd  – Durham PSA, County Hall, Durham, 5.30pm

9th – PSA Steering Group, Unison Regional Office, Newcastle, 5.00pm

9th – Gateshead PSA, Civic Centre, 5.30pm
10th – TUC Executive, TUC Regional Office, 10am
19th – South Tyneside PSA, South Shields Town Hall, 5.30pm

26th & 27th – TUC LGBT Conference
Contact information

For more information check out the Northern TUC website:  www.tuc.org.uk/northern.  For information regarding the content of this report please contact Melanie Lowden mlowden@tuc.org.uk – 0191 232 3175.
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